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~ Continued on next page ~ 

Church of Our Father 

124 th  Annual Meeting Minutes  
January 17, 2016 

Hulls Cove, Maine 
 
Rev. Sue Cole called the meeting to order at 11:37AM.  We read Psalm 122 together as 
an opening prayer. 
 
Motion  made by Rev. Sue to appoint Gail Leland as clerk of the meeting.  Tony Sousa 
2nd, motion passed. 
 
Motion  made by Mike Bullard to accept the minutes from last yearôs annual meeting.  
Sue Olson 2nd, motion passed. 
 
All of the reports from the many and various committees can be found with full details 
in the printed Annual Report for 2015.  The prevailing comments were that most     
committees could use more helping hands.  It also was reported that the early service 
could use more helpers too. 
 YFM- Chris Keniki wanted to thank all the committee members that helped with 
all the planning for last year.  Those on the committee are Chris Kreniki, Tony Hoff, 
Brad Berry, Wendy Copson-Higgins, Marilyn Kitler and Mother Sue.  
 Altar Guild - Sue Olson explained the use of the plastic over the altar is to keep 
the linens cleaner.  Seems there is something falling from our ceiling that leaves little 
black flecks on everything. 
 
We reflected on the statistics of the church for 2015.  Our ASA(Average Sunday Atten-
dance) seems a healthy number and the activity suggests a healthy church.  Home visits 
and hospital visits are up.  Those numbers can be found on p. 10 of the written report. 
 
The memorial service for Kathleen Hawkes will be Feb 6 at 2:00.  Rev. Sue updated us 
on members of our church that are in current need of visits: Kay Sawyer is residing at 
Courtland Nursing Home, Faith Kenney is in Eastern Maine Medical Center recovering.  
 
Budget Committee:  Jim Kitler presented the budget.  He reported that he and Tony 
Sousa have worked hard to sort through the expenses for the Rectory and Gifts to make 
sure that the numbers are in the right place.  He also noted that this is a deficit budget, 
which is no surprise, as we knew going into hiring a full time Priest -in-Charge that this 
would exist.  We are watching closely to see if we can reverse the need to transfer funds 
from our investments.  The goal is to use less and less in the next two years.  The budget 
reflects the best projection for the coming year.  The investments have not had a good 
year, as the stock market has not been strong.  Jim was thanked for all his hard work. 
Great Job!! 
 
Motion  made by Pam Farnsworth to accept the budget as presented. 2nd by Barbara 
Linscott, motion passed. 
 
Nominations:  There was a correction noted in the written Annual Report, the Senior 
Warden position is three years, not two, as written. 
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124th Annual Meeting Minutes continued... 

 
 
Vestry Nominations:  Mike Bullard -Senior Warden, Pam Farnsworth, Chuck Scott-
Henderson and Barbara Linscott were nominated for three -year terms. It was noted 
that this is the second year of reducing the number on the Vestry to 9 instead of 12, 
which is in accordance with our bylaws. 
 
Motion  made by Sue Olson to accept the slate of nominees, Marilyn 2nd, motion 
passed.  (There were no nominations from the floor.) 
 
The outgoing Vestry members are Tony Sousa, Sue Olson, Nancy Salisbury, Kate Berry 
and Grace Dwyer.  Thank-yous were given to all for their dedication and hard work. 
Tony Sousa, as the outgoing Senior Warden, has worked tirelessly in this role and it is 
much appreciated.  Rev. Sue presented gifts and thanked them all for giving of their 
time, talent and service to Church of Our Father. 
 
David Mills spoke of the love of God in Rev. Sueôs report and how it reflected the love 
we have for her being called to serve all of us.  Rev. Sue responded that she felt called 
to be here and was thankful.  
Motion  made by Pam Farnsworth to accept the delegates as named, Bill Kreniki 2nd, 
passed. 
 
The discussion ensued that we are all welcome to go to convention.  Guests are wel-
come, so if you have never been and want to, please do.  Itôs a great experience and well 
worth attending.  Marilyn expressed interest in going.  An Alternate will be appointed 
at a later date if needed. 
 
David Mills thanked Sue Olson for always making our altar look beautiful.  
 

Fr. Bob lead us in a closing song, ñThis Little Light of Mineò. 
 
Mike Bullard moved to close the meeting at 12:20PM, Jim Kitler 2 nd, passed. 

 
AMEN  
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 

Gail Leland 
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 PRIEST -IN -CHARGE ANNUAL REPORT  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
This will be my last report for Church of Our Father in Hulls Cove. As I announced to the  
congregation on  October 16th, I will not be extending my contract past September 17, 2017.  
At the present time, I am in search of a new position so I may be leaving before September.  
Whatever time is left, please keep me and Jack in your prayers as we discern where God needs  
us to go next. 
 
When I arrived in September of 2014, it was a three year contract with the understanding that this  
was an  experiment of sorts. This meant that the vestry and congregation would be stepping out in  
faith to hire a priest -in- charge (full time) for a determined period of time. The only difference  
between a priest-in-charge and a rector is that the rector position is not a specific period of time as  
is the priest in charge.  Bishop Lane and Canon to the Ordinary, Fr. Michael Ambler, told the vestry 
 and me that a decision needed to be made by fall of 2016  concerning the extension of the  
contract or not. I made the decision to not continue for a number of reasons, the top one being that 
Church of Our Father needs to have a priest who has a more commanding personality that I do.  
There are many attitudes and habits in this parish which need to be brought to light by an interim 
priest. 
 
An interim priest is one who has a short contract with the parish (one year or less) and is there to point 
out the changes that need to take place before the next priest is called. Many times after long pastorates, 
or times of      unrest and upheaval, an interim is very helpful and necessary in order to have the next 
call be successful.  Even with this rather involved explanation, I expect there to be  
more than a few questions. If you have any at all, please come talk to me or give me a call. 
 
 We had four burial/memorial services last year. Saying goodbye to friends and family is always  
difficult so it is a great comfort to remember them with a service.  
 
On a positive note, we did have two weddings this summer and a birth! 
[ Tony Hoff and Sara Elena Chiri were married on a hot day in July. It was wonderful to see so many 

of you come out to wish them well in their new life together.  
[ Deacon Mary Carol performed a marriage ceremony for Kelsey Leach and Kyle Tullos while  
[ I was on vacation at the end of August. Kelsey is the granddaughter of Ken and Barbara Linscott. 
[ A baby girl was added to the family of Mary and Ben Hopkins in late July. Mary is the daughter  
of Carroll and Gail Leland so they have another grandchild! 
 
Last year saw a number of our members move to other places in the US. Aggie Sawyer gets the prize for 
moving the furthest! She left in November to live with her daughter, Mim, in Sitka, Alaska. Edith Wells 
has moved to Maryland while David and Sandy LeFever now live in Lancaster, Pa.  
Liz McMullan has transferred her membership to a church in Florida where she is a resident.  
 
Our average Sunday attendance is a bit down this year so I hope the above information helps to  
explain why this has happened. In light of these changes, it becomes even more important to  
reach out to our community and let them know that Church of Our Father is here.  
 
As we head into 2017, it is helpful to remember that Christ is the same today as yesterday and will be 
the same for all of our tomorrows. Praise God for that! 
 

Blessings, Mother Sue + 
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~ Continued on next page ~ 

SENIOR WARDEN REPORT  
 

 

  

 

 
  

 

Mother Sue has arranged for guest speakers to lead us through healing services several evenings 
last year and has also been leading us on Prayer Book and Bible studies between services and 
some Wednesday afternoons.  
 
Jean Evans brought light and understanding leading us on a walk with the Apostle Paul during 
his journeys to the west and Rome. 
 
We give thanks to Karin Maag for her talks and solos during her visits with us. She is also a great 
help with Thrift Shop and grounds upkeep.  
 
Diocesan Convention was a one day event in Portland this October, and went well with few     
delays, as most items were available for study beforehand. However, the reduced number of pre-
convention meetings was disconcerting to some of us with having to travel further to find one. 
This coming yearôs convention is to be in Bangor.  
 
The road work in front of the Church will be commencing this spring with delays and detours, 
dragging out for about two and a half years. First tree removal, then moving power lines,          
followed by underground utility work. Then the actual road surface will be completed. We are 
projected to lose two trees and a couple of feet of lawn. The lower (south side) drive will have a 
better pitch to shed water.   
 
Mother Sue has given us notice she is not going renew her contract with us in September. This 

changed the theme of the scheduled Mutual Study of Ministry meeting with Canon Michael     
Ambler facilitating, to a meeting of how to best help Mother Sue, heal the divisions in the       

congregation, and go forward. The notes of this discussion are posted and available to all      

members of the congregation. 

 

 Blessings, 

Mike Bullard  

Senior Warden  
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Christian Enrichment -Adult Education 2016  
 

[ ñReading Beyond the Dirty Pagesò a study of the 1979 Book of Common Prayer 

[ ñFirst Place 4 Healthò a Christ-centered health program 

[ ñBecause of Bethlehemò by Max Lucado, an Advent Study 

[ ñHalf Truthsò a study of the book by Adam Hamilton 

[ Philippians study led by Jean Evans 

[ ñChristianity and Islamò presented by Karin Maag 

[  Oak of Righteousness, a ministry in Troy, NY, with the  

 Rev. Hannah Mudge 

[ ñA History of the Mount Desert Island Biological Lab  and Church of Our Fatherò 

 presented by David Evans 

[ ñBeginning the Conversationò presented by Hospice Volunteers of Hancock 

 County 

[ Movie and Popcorn Nights, watching and discussing  

1. ñThe Blindside,ò  

2. ñThe Bucket List,ò and  

3. ñFireproofò 

[ The Stations of the Cross with a simple supper each Wednesday during Lent 

[ MDI Lenten Series, Tuesdays during Lent 

[ Sing-alongs, led by the Rev. Canon Doug Peterson 

[ A community Thanksgiving Service at the Bar Harbor Congregational Church 
 

ñKnitting Into the Mysteryò  
 

Our prayer shawl ministry,  

ñKnitting Into the Mysteryò 

produced 15 with 6 shawls  

which were blessed and distributed. 
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JUNIOR WARDEN REPORT  
 

 

 

 
Another busy year for the Church of Our Father!  We had lots of 
great projects that were completed, some planned and some not, 
and we were able to finish the year with our head above water (not counting the    
basement!)  Once again, I would like to thank Ken Linscott who spent many hours at 
the church and rectory making sure that both were well taken care of.   
Now on to the projectséé. 
 
SPRING CLEAN -UP DAY  
Spring clean-up day was completed as planned in May.  We had good crews, inside 
and out, and we spent much of the afternoon trimming trees and chipping wood.   
All of the areas bordering the parking lot were cleaned out along with the back side  
of the Thrift Shop.  EVERYTHING LOOKED NEAT AND CLEAN WHEN WE LEFT!   
 
THRIFT SHOP ROOF  
During one of our unusually severe storms in the Spring, we lost some shingles on the 
Thrift Shop and were forced to replace the roof after assessing that the previous roof 
had served its useful life (and then some!).  The job went quickly, looks great, and a 
special thank you goes out to the ECW for their generous donation to the project. 
 
CHURCH LANDSCAPING   
For most of the last year, the bushes on the north side of the fellowship hall have  
been in bad shape.  Many of the bushes had died and were not pleasant to look at.     
As a result, the bushes were removed, along with the stumps, and the ground was    
prepared so that something more durable can be planted in the spring of 2017.   
 
BASEMENT  
The Church basement has been an ongoing frustration for most of this year.  Although 
Ken (and company) installed a gutter on the north side of the building within the last 
year, the basement continues to flood when the rains are heavy.  Although we were 
hopeful that the gutter installation would fix the problem, it did not, although both  
the frequency and severity of the floods seems to have lessened over the past year.   
We are still seeking a permanent fix, but have been trying to ñbuy some timeò so that 
our finances can recover from other unexpected projects.   
 
Lastly, this will be my last report at Junior Warden as my term expires this year.   
I am very grateful for having had the chance to work with all of you and I thank you  
all for your support during the past year, and years past.  May God Bless us all, 
God Bless everyone for their continued support during the past year,    

Tony Hoff 
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GREETERS & USHERS  
 
I wish to thank all of those who worked in this ministry this year. If you would like to be    
a part of this ministry, please let me know. We will teach you the ropes! Currently           
parishioners are assigned once every 10 to 12 weeks. With more volunteers, serving would 
be less often.  
 
Sincere thanks,  
Grace Dwyer  

ACOLYTE / EUCHARISTIC MINISTERS  

 
Presently, there are 7 Acolytes that serve in a year-round capacity.  In addition, there 
are 2 more that are usually available for most of the summer months.  That brings our 
total count to 9, which represents a decrease of 2 Acolytes since our last report.  In 
terms of Eucharistic Ministers, we have a total of 10, including one person that          
normally only attends the early service.  This is a decrease of 1 Eucharistic Minister 
since our last report. 
 
As many of you already know, I will begin my transition to Indianapolis during the first 
part of 2017.  Therefore, I am looking for someone who can take over the scheduling 
duties for Acolytes and Eucharistic Ministers.   
 
If you feel called to this ministry, please contact me as soon as possible       
to discuss. 
 
God Bless,  

Tony Hoff 
 

CHURCH OF OUR FATHER READERS  

 
The service of reading Godôs Word during a worship service is a solemn and joyous  
responsibility.   There are no better stories, no better people, no better insights than  
are presented in our Holy Bible. Let us humbly remember there was a time when it 
was considered a bad idea to have Godôs holy word available in the vernacular, that is, 
the language spoken every day by Godôs people.  We recognize Saints who took it as 
their mission to make it possible for laymen, for those of us in the pews, to be able to 
read, to understand, and to inwardly digest the witness of prophets, preachers,  
evangelists, missionaries, and others deeply affected by God in their lives. 
  
We are thankful for those in our congregation who have stepped forward for this 
 important ministry. If you would like to join us, please see me.  
  
James Kitler  
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CHURCH OF OUR FATHER  
 

ATTENDANCE AND WORSHIP STATISTICS  
 

 
 

 
 

SACRAMENTS AND PASTORAL OFFICES  
 

Baptism:  James Kitler-conditional baptism  
Confirmations:   none 
Receptions:   none 
Reaffirmations:   none 
Marriages:  Tony Hoff and Sara Elena Chiri  7/23/16  
   Kelsey Leach and Kyle Tullos 8/27/16 
 
Burials:    
Kathleen Hawkes memorial service        2/6/16   
Jan Biggers memorial service                4/30/16 
Bob Sinnett memorial service                 7/16/16 
Louise Manza memorial service            10/23/16 
           
Transfers out:   
Liz McMullan     (FL)  
Edith Wells        (MD)  
Aggie Sawyer     (AK)  
David LeFever     (PA) 
Sandy LeFever    (PA) 

   2012 2013 2014 2015 2016 

Total Sunday Attendance  3745 3704 3327 3179  2886 

Average Sunday Attendance  73 73 64 65 57 

Easter/Vigil Attendance  124 86 88 63/71 65 

Sunday Eucharists  93 91 93 98 102 

Weekday Eucharists  56 55 52 50 46 

Private Eucharists  78 17 24 53 32 

Sunday Morning/Evening 
Prayer 

 11 4 0 1 2 

Weekday Morning/Evening 
Prayer 

 18 2 1 3 4 
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Deaconôs Discretionary Fund 
                                                                                

Beginning Balance  $245.82 
4/11/16 Deposit  $600.00  
4/26/16 Deposit   $200.00  

                                                                        $1045.82 
                                                 
                Description                                                             Expenditures  
            Burial Assistance                                                            $495.00  
           Food Assistance (2 gift cards @$100.00 each))      $200.00  

           Christmas Assistance (Conners/Emerson)               $300.00  

           Balance as of 12/27/16                                         $50.82                 

                                                 
Respectfully submitted,  

The Rev. Mary-Carol Griffin 

 
 

 

Priest in Charge Discretionary Account  
 
The Discretionary Account for 2016 has been able to maintain a positive balance for the 
year, thanks to the generous donations from members at Church of Our Father. The Vestry 
decided early last year to ear mark the óloose collectionô on the last Sunday of each  month 
for the account. The ñlooseò is any money that is not in an envelope in the  collection plate.  
 
I was able to fund a number of people this year and some more than once: 
Gas cards and food gift cards: $490 
Security Deposit: $300  
Electric bills: $109  
Hospital bill: $100  
Phone bills: $124 
Auto insurance bills: $203  
 
As of this writing, the Discretionary account has about $220 as a balance. 
This is before the Christmas offering, which was the last Sunday of December. 
 
Blessings,  
Mother Sue Cole+ 
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PRAYER CHAIN MINISTRY  
 
Church of Our Father has a very powerful healing ministry.   People call us to have us pray for them or 
for someone they know.  Many we pray for are known to us, but many are  unknown. 
Each person is looking for healing, strength, and comfort, or company in offering praise for prayer 
answered. 
 
Asking for prayer is sometimes a hard thing to do, but if you know of someone who is in need of 
prayer, please guide them in our direction, because healing prayer is mighty.  If you or someone you 
know needs prayer, please call us.  Each person is lifted before our Lord Jesus Christ with praise for 
His faithfulness and goodness. 
 
Marilyn Kitler is the person to call for a prayer request at 207 -288-9855.  If she is not available you 
may leave a brief message on her answering machine and she will return your call.  If you prefer, 
email her at mskitler@myfairpoint.net .  You can also phone Mother Sue at Church of Our Father,  
288-4849. 
 
Thank you to all the prayers who have been faithful in supporting all those who come to us.  Blessings 
from our Lord Jesus Christ on each of you.  

MARILYN KITLER  

HEALING PRAYER MINISTRY  
 
The Healing Ministry was busy in 2016.  Healing Prayer was offered each Sunday at the 10 o'clock service,  
during communion, at the back of the church.  
 
Five Healing Services were held.  The speakers for these services were Mother Sue Cole, Tony Sousa, Mother 
Kathleen Killian and Father Beau Wagner.  They were held on the third Thursday of January, March, May , 
July and September.  These services were not very well attended. 
 
In May, the School of Healing Prayer, Level 1, was brought to our church.   This was advertised for 6 months 
throughout the Diocese  and the Northeast and on the School of Healing Prayer's own website.  Pat Keller, 
Marilyn Kitler, Bill Krenicki, Chuck Scott -Henderson and Genevieve McKenzie attended.  A graduation  
celebration was held at Side Street Cafe to which all parish members were invited.  Only the graduates and 
their families attended.  
 
In June, Bob and Marge Sweet, Mother Sue Cole and Deb Scott-Henderson attended the Ignite Conference in  
Burlington, Vermont  put on by Christian Healing Ministries.  This was a three day conference with speakers, 
worship and fellowship.  DVDs of this conference were purchased for use by our church members.   
 
The Healing Ministry has purchased the  Bible on DVD for use by our church members.  This format of the  
Bible is especially useful for those who might be sick or for any other reason might find reading difficult.  
 
Finally, in October Chuck & Deb Scott-Henderson attended a healing service conducted by Father Beau  
Wagner at Saint Matthews in Lisbon Falls.  Their healing services are held on the fifth Sunday of the month as 
part  of the regular service.  They are always well attended.  Chuck and Deb hope to bring back ideas from this  
service to use in our church. 
 
We are still hoping to excite more of our church members about the possibilities of a successful healing  
ministry in our church and on this island.  

Faithfully Submitted, Deb Scott-Henderson  

mailto:mskitler@myfairpoint.net
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ALTAR GUILD AND ALTAR FLOWER MINISTRY  
  
 

 

 

Altar Guild  

Thanks be to God for each Altar Guild member and their diligent work to maintain 
an efficient monthly routine.  
 
Each year the request is the same; more Altar Guild members are welcomed, 
as some members now have to take three monthly duties instead of two.  
If the Lord leads you, come and join the Guild.  
Please remember, ñA candle loses none of its light by lighting another candleò.  
 
Thanks to Joanne, Gail, Tony Sousa, Patti, Jen and others that gave their time and 
love to keep the Lordôs Sacristy and Sanctuary in tip top shape while I have been    
unavailable to do my job. This is the most challenging time of the year with many 
changes being made in a short time. GREAT JOB to all! 
 

Altar Flower Ministry  
 

 ñThere is no universally established rule for choice of flowers or greens to be used on 
the altar. It is wise, however, to keep in mind the liturgical colors that are to be used 
and choose flowers to harmonize with the hangings. Only live or dried flowers are to 
be used in the sanctuary. Do not use artificial plastic flowers.ò(Copied from Altar 
Guild Handbook)  
 
If you have a special request for specific flowers, please let us know when you place 
your order, we will do our best to satisfy you.  The most reasonable price when or-
dering two vases of flowers for the altar is $80 per vase from a florist shop.  
 

 
 Respectfully submitted,  

Sue Olson 
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EPISCOPAL CHURCH WOMEN ANNUAL  REPORT  
 

We met once a month to do our card ministry of birthdays and anniversaries and 
thinking of you cards. We occasionally made some cards with all our stamps and  
stickers and assorted thingies, which is always a good time!! 
 
We put on three Memorial Services for our Parish Family.  Kathleen Hawkes was on 
Feb 6, Jan Biggers was April 30,  and Louise Manza was on Oct 23.  We were honored 
to help celebrate the life of these women who have been present in our lives in so many 
special ways. 
 
In the Spring, we geared up to run the Thrift Shop another summer.  We cleaned and 
sorted and priced and worked out a schedule of workers.  It was a very good summer 
with proceeds helping to give us funds to help where there are needs.  We did  
contribute to the new roof on the Thrift Shop, and have contributed to various other 
organizations and families where we have recognized a need.  (See financial report) 
 
We also put on a Christmas Fair with a luncheon and this event also generated funds  
to help fill our coffers!  Again, a lot of effort went into making this a successful fair.  
This year we offered Jolly Junk Tables (yard sale items) to our congregation and that 
proved an interesting venture. We all had fun and people seemed to like the change!! 
 
We ended the year with our annual Christmas Party.  Jane Adams hosted it this year 
and we really enjoyed being with her in her lovely home!  Thanks Jane, we all had a 
great time!  We enjoyed wonderful food and fellowship and we even had a special treat 
when Tony Sousa appeared to sing carols with us!  And, of course, the Yankee Swap 
added to our fun!!! It was also wonderful to have Beth Bradshaw in town to be with us!!  
I think there were 19 of us gathered together for that party. 
 
This seems like a great time to THANK all the folks that help us as the year goes by.  
We really appreciate the fact that a few phone calls produce whatever we seem to need.  
Without the support of all of you, we could not pull off all that we do!  You make us 
look good but we know the benefit of all the helpers that we have in you.   
THANK -YOU!! 

 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Gail Leland ,  President 
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CHURCH OF OUR FATHER FUEL FUND   ~    2016  
Beginning balance from previous year....................................$2,931.83 
  
Income....................................................................................$      228.00 
                                    (Christmas offeringééé..$285.00)  
              
Expenses...................................................................................$1,084.49 
  
 Balance at end of the Year.......................................................$2,360.34 
  
We thank you, everyone thanks you, you are so thoughtful.  
Blessings on your day, 
     Nancy Salisbury , Treasurer 
  
Fuel Fund Committee: Jane Adams, Kate Berry, Joanne Sousa, Tom Tukey, Nancy Salisbury  

ECW ANNUAL TREASURERôS REPORT 2016 
 
Balance forward from 12-31-2015                $5,992.24  

 
DISBURSEMENTS for 2016                                            DEPOSITS for 2016  
Pledge to Church of Our Father         4,000.00                     Donations                 755.00 
Me. Sales & Use Tax                429.08                    Return seed money   170.00  
Gift and Gas Cards                         1,000.00                      Thrift Shop            7,063.31                                           
Donations                                   300.00                      Christmas Fair            1,708.00                                 
Final payment for Bradshawôs                200.00        Earned interest                    3.52                              
Reimbursements            518.16                                                                                                                           
Advertisement       (included in reimbursements )                    
Card Making Supplies                         22.68                
Seed Money                           170.00                                                                                                                           
Donation to help with new TS roof    2,500.00                                                                                                                   
Donations to Discretionary Funds          450.00                                                                                                              
Clergy Christmas Presents                      300.00                                                                                                                   
Gift to Aggie Sawyer                                 200.00                                                                                                                      
Postage            235.00 
TOTAL:              $10,324.92                 TOTAL       $15,692.07       

 
 

CHECKBOOK BALANCE 12-31-2016                                                                    $5,367.15 
 
Respectfully submitted,  

Mary R. McEnroe, Treasurer of the ECW          
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OUTREACH, MISSIONS AND EVANGELISM COMMITTEE  
  

ñWord, Works and Wondersò Team 
 

Priest -in -Charge: Rev. Sue Cole Chairman: Bill Krenicki   Financial Officer: Brad Berry 
 

However, I consider my life worth nothing to me; my only aim is to finish the race and complete the task  
the Lord Jesus has given meðthe task of testifying to the good news of Godôs grace.  Acts 20:24  

The things which are impossible with men are possible with God.  Luke 18:27  

And let us not grow weary while doing good, for in due season we shall reap  
 if we do not lose heart.  Galatians 6:9  

 
Current Committee Mission Statement:  ñEveryone has a right to know God through the lives of the 
people who know him. Reborn in Jesus Christ, we are therefore missionaries committed to boldly sharing 
our faith, wherever we are called, through evangelism and service.ò 
 
The following represents the work of this committee:  
Met, prayed, and voted--responding to Godôs calling for the work of Outreach, Mission and Evangelism. 
Attended to the goals of a formal budget with regular reports and reminders.  
Responded to Outreach, Mission and Evangelism needs, which God, through faithful members, brought 

forward  
 
OUTREACH  
In depth support of the Bar Harbor Food Pantry with Billôs clever and humorous leadership holding cereal, 

cheese and tomato sauce competitions with other churches, organizing 2 months of volunteers, as well 
as supporting its new director, Jennifer Jones, who now calls us her church. 

Another year of active participation in the Outreach, Inc. food packaging event at St. Andrewôs. 
Support of Emmaus Center with a special financial donation as well as clothing and childrenôs gifts at 

Christmas. 
Matching Funds Campaign support: Episcopal Relief & Development national and international outreach.  
Continued to support Helen, Oliver, & Gloria in Mityana, Uganda --and will continue to do so in 2017 with 

financial help for school fees, food and help attending school and church. 
Placed Dedicated Funds for Evangelism  and Christian Growth into Outreach Mission & Evangelism. 
After Robbie Bothenôs passing it was feared we would lose focus on Prison Ministry, but we kept it alive 

with Christmas Outreach to Charleston & support of  Hancock Cnty Jail volunteersðso still going and 
still important.  

Provided financial support to the renewed Healing Ministry in Church of Our Father.  
 
MISSION  
Supported the Bradshaws as Sending Church in our ñMaine-2-Mityanaò mission with prayer, pledged fund-

ing, a beautiful fundraiser led by Dick Salisbury in the Spring, and mailing of packages. 
Officially began to support Mary Chowenhill and her mission as teacher of Economics at Uganda Christian 

University.  We also hosted a well attended and interesting presentation by Mary early in the year. 
Continued to support Paul & Dot Lacy and their work through Anglican Frontier Mission.  
 
EVANGELISM  
Wendy Copson-Higgins attended the 2016 New Wineskins for Global Mission Conference in NC in April 
where speakers from around the world came to share how to fulfill our Lordôs Great Commission to 
make disciples of all nations. Highlights of the conference can be seen here: 

       http://www.newwineskins.org/  
Jim & Marilyn Kitler, Tom & Joan Tukey, and Tedd & Wendy Higgins attended the ñWhy Jesus?ò 2016 

Conference in May to hear speakers Ravi Zacharias, Lee Strobel, Randy Newman, Tom Woodward and 
Dick Keyes at the Cross Center in Bangor.  Over 6000 attended from 22 States and 4 Canadian Prov-
inces. 

With Jim & Marilyn Kitler hosting, Rev. Hannah Mudge, of the Diocese of Albany, Oaks of Righteousness 
ministry to the inner city of Troy, NY, came to speak, encourage, teach and inspire. 

 
 

http://www.newwineskins.org/
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~ Continued on next page ~ 

Annual Report  
of the Christmas Outreach Committee  

 
 

Appreciation is extended to all who participated in giving to this Outreach or being on 
the committee.  Participation was enthusiastic.   
 
To the Emmaus Center, we provided gifts, knitted hats from the M. View  Correctional 
Center and some financial support.   
 
The Mt. View Center provided some of their knitted hats which we gave to the Emmaus 
Center and to the Maine Seacoast Mission.   
 
Regarding Mt. View, we provided personnel needs by virtue of our parishioner gifts 
and financial support from the Outreach, Mission and Evangelism committee.    
 
In December, many supported the Fuel Fund needs.     
Thanks to all. 

 
Committee members:   
 
Jane Adams 
Brad and Kate Berry  
Grace Dwyer 
Wendy Copson-Higgins  
Carol Johnston  
Marilyn Kitler  
Chris Krinicki  
Barbara Linscott  
Nancy Lombardi  
Gail Leland  
Liz Libby  

LOOKING TOWARD THE FUTURE:  
We ask God to bless us with robust Spiritual Direction; a group to work at a new Habitat for 
Humanity building project; a fundraiser welcoming outsiders which will raise funds for OME 
& YFM; learning from an Evangelism Workshop; a desire for Godôs kingdom to grow; and a 
capacity to support other churches and their kingdom efforts.  
 
MEMBERS: Bill Krenicki, Brad Berry, Marilyn Kitler, David & Audrey Mills, Wendy Copson - 
Higgins, Mike Bullard, Jane Adams  

http://www.watton.org/clipart/christmas/christmas132.gif
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YOUTH AND FAMILY MINISTRY ð 2016 
 

All your children shall be taught by the LORD,  
and great shall be the peace of your children   

(Isaiah 54:13)  
 

Mission Statement:  ñTo bring youth and families into a closer relationship with 
Jesus Christ and one another.ò    Adopted in February 2012 
 
Youth and Family Ministry (Y&FM) is dedicated to growing not only our youth, but families  
as well, in the love and knowledge of Christ.  The committee is most appreciative of the many 
parishioners who have helped and planned and participated in the various Y&FM events 
 
Chris and others led at times throughout the year ñCookies and Conversationsò where           
discussions occurred with our youth regarding situations that they may face and how Scripture 
helps them in those  situations.  On a couple of occasions, the youth met with the Y&FM team 
to provide input.  
Efforts to have a confirmation class and various service projects have been ongoing.  Our youth 
have been participating in Spring and Fall clean-up days and they have helped at the Food  
Pantry.   
Breauxôs band provided entertainment at the Fr. Chuck and Beth Bradshaw fundraiser.   
On occasion, Y&FM and the youth hosted the Sunday morning Hospitality hour.  
Gifts were provided to young children at the Easter morning service. 
As a result of the funds obtained from the 2014 Fish Fry along with contributions from the  
Outreach, Mission and Evangelism Committee and parishioners, we have started our  
relationship with three girls at the theological College where Fr. Chuck and Beth are  
missionaries.  Their names are Helen, Oliver, and Gloria. 
Much planning went into a joint fundraising BBQ with the Outreach, Mission and  
Evangelism committee.  The event didnôt happen due scheduling issues among ourselves  
as well as conflicting activities in the area. Hopefully 2017 will permit the barbeque to happen 
this summer.  
Breaux and Liam Higgins attended BION camp this past year.   
A ñcelebration and going to Peruò dinner and party was held for Valaria.   
We miss her and hold her up in prayer. 
We celebrated Breauxôs high school graduation with a BBQ party.  We wish him well at the  
Berklee School of Music in Boston and look forward to his return, as well as Aedanôs from  
college.   
The Family Support Dedicated fund was merged into the Youth and Family Ministry fund.   
Separate accountability will occur.  However our name implies Family support.  
As our youth grow and mature, let us all pray for the issues that confront them and be  
willing to support them in every way.  
 
Reflection and the Future  
Our youth with us are quickly maturing into young adults.  Thus, the need will be for new  
approaches, programs to help them and strengthen their walk with the Lord, and be leaders. 
There is an expression that the church is always one generation away from extinction.           
Because the youth of today need to be the leaders of tomorrow:  Youth ï we are calling to you. 
---Be ambassadors to what you have received in any way and form in sharing Godôs call to your 
friends to embrace HIS word.   
It should be the realization of us all, that we need to grow, not just Y&FM.  Youth can be      
missionaries in this effort ï ñand a little child shall lead themò (Isaiah 11:6)   
 
Submitted by 
Brad Berry  
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Maine2Mityana Mission ~ Fr. Chuck & Beth Bradshaw 

 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
The purpose of this [Paulôs calling and apostolic mission] was that now, through the Church, 

the principalities and ruling forces should learn how many -sided God's wisdom is, 
according to the plan which he had formed from all eternity in Christ Jesus our Lord.    

(Ephesians 3:10-11) 
 
Dear Partners in Prayer and Mission, 
 
Supported by your prayers and generous giving, we completed our initial 3-year commitment in  
Mityana and returned to the USA last October.   
 
Together, we have invested in the lives and talents of young people who will be leaders of the Church  
of Uganda.  Since our return, the Bradshaw Music School at Bishop Lutaaya College has provided music 
instruction to students at the College through the Ugandan teachers that Beth mentored; held a 1-week 
ñholidayò music class before Christmas; and is planning another holiday class beginning Monday,  
January 9. 
 
At this writing we are resettling in Maine.   We are no longer full-time salaried SAMS missionaries,  
but as volunteer SAMS Associate Missionaries we have been offered an ñOpen Doorò by the Bishop  
of Mityana, along with the potential for invitations from other East African dioceses, to perform   
missions of shorter duration.    
 
We expect to return to Uganda later in 2017 to follow up on the work we initiated in the areas of music 
and theological education and to provide other American Christians with an entry point into overseas 
missions.  We invite you to consider the possibility of joining 
us.  The experience will have a transforming effect on your faith 
and your understanding of Godôs purpose for his one, holy, 
catholic, and apostolic Church.  Your ministry of presence and 
sharing your gifts will transform  African lives.  
 
Faithfully,  
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TREASURERôS REPORTï 2016 
 

 
Introduction  
Wiser heads than your Treasurer have offered the observation: Man plans, God laughs. 
 
Quoting the 2015 Treasurerôs report, ñIn faith the decision was made to call a full-time 
priest with the full understanding, if the church was to survive into the next generation, 
deficits would have to decrease over the tenure of the new priest.ò The numerical value of 
the deficit has, indeed, decreased this year, but the structure of the congregation supporting 
our finances has declined. We are fewer in number, having lost members to be closer to 
grandchildren as well as to the Church Triumphant.  
 
Experience of 2016  
Anyone who has ever worked with a budget and examined the results at the end of the year 
knows some items will be higher compared to the original budget and others lower. We   
certainly had our share of such events this past year.  
 
In the Spring, a bad storm wrecked the roof on the boutique. This costs $4,300 (Account 
#61100) which was partially offset by a generous gift from the ECW (#44100). We received 
a final bequest from the estate of Ron Morhart (#44300). The priestôs pension payments 
(#50150) were high because of previous underpayment. We had a Parish Administrator 
(#53050) only part of the year. Advertising for a new one kicked up our advertising           
expenses (#60450). Travel and Lodging for the Priest (#50400) and Deacon (#52050) were 
higher, because some ill members were recuperating in far flung hospitals and                    
rehabilitation facilities, plus the per mile reimbursement rate rose.  
 
On the revenue side, Pledges were higher than budgeted, such that the amount required 
from the investment portfolio was lower than originally budgeted. Also, it was a good year 
in the stock market and our equities rose over 10%, leaving the value of the portfolio higher 
than it was at the end of 2015. 
 
Budget for 2017  
The key fact underlying the budget for 2017 is, after September 17 at the latest, we will no 
longer have a full time Priest. The Budget Committee assumed we would use Supply Priests 
the remainder of 2017.  This primarily affects the line items having to do with Clergy      
Compensation (#50000) and Supply Clergy (#51000) and, to a lesser extent, the Rectory 
Building and Grounds (#62000).  
 
We will be altering some practices to try to reduce some other expenses, specifically  
Bulletins, Envelopes (#54050) and Copier (#60100).  
 
We are blessed former vestries of Church of Our Father have been careful in their  
stewardship, such that we have more grain in our tower than we immediately need. Pray  
we are wise in managing our resources and can emerge from this time of famine stronger 
and more faithful.  
 
James Kitler  
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